2 June 2008

Letter to Jan Filochowski

Stroke Services at West Herts Hospitals and VITAL SIGNS Targets 
Today a meeting was held between staff at West Herts, the PCT and the network to discuss the impact of both the new Vital Signs targets from the Department of Health (see attached) and also the proposed move of acute services to the Watford site. 

Currently there are 18 stroke beds at Watford and 18 at Hemel Hempstead.  
In line with the Department of Health Stroke Strategy and the SHA Pledge on Stoke care, we now have a new stroke pathway (attached) which was developed by the Beds & Herts Stroke Steering Group. We now also have new targets for stroke (VSA14). 

There are 2 targets in particular (please see attached document for West Herts trajectories):

1. The proportion of admitted stroke patients who spend at least 90% of their time on a stroke unit

Realistically, in order to meet this target, patients cannot be treated on other wards at all during their stay.  The minimum proportion allowable starts at 62% now, rising to 67% in October 08.
With anticipated stroke admissions of 105 per month across W Herts, and by looking at current demand (approx 5-600 patients at each site per year) and with median lengths of stay between 14 and 16 days, we have estimated that there need to be a minimum of 40 stroke unit beds available, (bed mapping actually suggests 45-50 needed) with the larger proportion in Watford as that will be the acute stroke unit. We believe that Watford beds need to rise to 24, whilst Hemel Hempstead beds can be reduced to 16. These beds must remain together in integral stroke units, in order for care to be coherent and meet targets, and will need to be adequately staffed. A clear pathway stating which patients can be “stepped down” to Hemel, and when, needs to be drawn up, and adhered to, to ensure optimum care of all patients. 
2. The proportion of people who have a high risk TIA (ABCD2 score of 4 or more) who are scanned and treated within 24 hours of onset of symptoms. 

This target starts at 25% in July 08 and rises to 38% by October. Whilst for some lower risk TIAs duplex scanning is deemed sufficient by Dr Collas (available in Watford but not Hemel) the Department of Health recommends MRI scans as the best method for the high risk patients (only available in Hemel Hempstead) and looking at the expected numbers per month (8) we anticipate that an extra 2 MRI emergency slots are needed per week in order to meet this target (ie patients at Watford would have to be transferred to Hemel on the same day for the scan).

3. A final target area in the stroke strategy is for patients with high risk TIAs who require carotid endarterectomy to have the operation within 2 weeks, whilst we acknowledge that some patients with problems might be causing a distortion of the average waiting time, the fact that the current mean wait for carotid endarterectomy in W Herts is 95 days is cause for concern, particularly as the 2 week target is likely to be reduced in the near future, possibly to 48 hours. This needs to be looked into and dealt with by the Trust with your vascular surgeons.  
The network, the PCT and the SHA are supportive of the acute stroke care developments such as thrombolysis which we wish to extend to 24 hour availability across Beds and Herts. Meetings are progressing in dealing with this. 

We also appreciate that there is work to be continued on intermediate care beds. It is however vital to all parties that the 3 points above are addressed by West Herts Trust as a matter of urgency to ensure we meet DOH Vital Signs Targets and SHA pledges.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you need clarification or wish to discuss any of these points. 

With best wishes

Dr Rachel Joyce

Consultant in Public Health, Hertfordshire PCTs and 

Clinical Lead for the Beds & Herts Heart and Stroke Network
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